STATE BOARD OF HEATING, VENTILATION, AIR-CONDITIONING AND REFRIGERATION CONTRACTORS

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

DATE:
October 13, 2004

TIME:
9:30 a.m.
PLACE:
500 N. Calvert Street



3rd Floor Conference Room



Baltimore, Maryland  21202

PRESENT:
Michael McPherson, Chairman

Thomas P. Hayes

Timothy Craig

Matthew M. Warner

Michael Maholchic

George V. Landing

George W. Aitken

ABSENT:
STAFF PARTICIPATING:

Gregory Safko, Commissioner






Harry Loleas, Deputy Commissioner






Joseph Sliwka, Assistant Deputy Commissioner

Jack Lesho, Executive Director






Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General






Roy Brown, Administrative Officer






Patricia McCray, Administrative Aide

CALL TO ORDER

Chairman, Michael McPherson, called the business meeting of the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-conditioning and Refrigeration (“HVACR”) Contractors to order at 9:30 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the September 8, 2004 meeting. MOTION I was made by Mr. Landing, seconded by Mr. Hayes and unanimously carried to accept the minutes as presented without correction.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT

Complaint Committee Chair, Thomas Hayes, submitted an oral report for FY 2005.  A completed printed report was not available for review.  The report is as follows and may be amended: 62 open,
6 new complaints, 134 closed, 8 recommended closed this reporting period, September 9, 2004 through October 13, 2004.

MOTION II was made by Mr. Craig, seconded by Mr. Warner and unanimously carried to accept the complaint report.

INFORMAL CONFERENCE
An applicant whose application was reviewed during the August 2004 Board meeting appeared before the Board requesting a re-evaluation of his application.  The applicant, not currently licensed in the State of Maryland, requested approval to sit for the master license examination.  The applicant has been employed by the National Park Service since 1988 as a maintenance mechanic.  His application was denied because he did not document to the Board’s satisfaction, sufficient experience in the trade, and is not under the supervision of a license master contractor.
The Board will take the applicant's request under advisement.

OLD BUSINESS

Executive Director, Joseph Sliwka, reminded Board members that were present at the meeting, of the Inspectors' Seminar scheduled for Thursday, November 4, 2004 at Essex Community College from 9:00 a.m. until 2:30 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS
Cooperative Agreement with Harford County
Executive Director, Joseph Sliwka, met with Harford County officials regarding developing a Cooperative Agreement.  Harford County wishes to create a master registration card that individuals must obtain in order to provide HVACR services in that county, and wishes to create a local HVACR Board for the purpose of enforcing the HVAC Code in Harford County.  Mr. Sliwka asked Counsel for the Board, Sloane Fried Kinstler, to reply to the questions Harford County has asked.  Ms. Kinstler reported that there is nothing in State law that would authorize the Board to prohibit a local jurisdiction from creating a some sort of registry of licensed and authorized Master HVACR contractors or from creating its own regulatory body HVACR Board, as long as the local jurisdiction did not attach additional requirements beyond the State HVACR license to obtaining the registration card and as long as the local regulatory body did not usurp the authority of the State Board.  The Board requested that Harford County clarify for the State Board whether the local jurisdiction has or intends to pursue local action against an HVACR contractor named in a complaint at the time that Harford County files a complaint against a State-licensed  HVACR contractor with the State Board.
Employment for Incarcerated Individuals
Harry Loleas, Deputy Commissioner of Occupational and Professional Licensing, spoke to the HVACR Board about, and will be initiating dialogue with other mechanical Boards, on an issue that has been raised by the Department of Public Safety and Correctional Services (“DPSCS”) regarding employment opportunities for individuals currently incarcerated.  The issue has been proposed because Delaware recently passed legislation which addressed opportunities for incarcerated individuals to obtain employment.  The Ehrlich Administration has had a measure of concern with respect to the situation involving incarcerated individuals and the Administration’s belief that far too much of the prison system focus on warehousing individuals and that there is not enough training of individual to become employed upon release.  The administration wants to offer employment opportunities and wants to refocus the lives of individuals who are incarcerated.  Mr. Loleas, and Commissioner Greg Safko, of this Department had opportunity to meet with representatives of the DPSCS, at their request, along with officials of the Baltimore City workforce office and its retraining unit.  The reason for DPSCS contacting DLLR was to consider what is done here at DLLR regarding employment opportunities of incarcerated individuals through training in occupations and professions regulated through this department, and the ability to license individuals convicted of a crime.  Of necessity the Board needs to look at licensing requirements and what impediments that might be for individuals who are in prison and looking for an employment opportunity when released.  This Board receives several license applications each month from or on behalf of individuals who have been convicted of a criminal offense.  The Board considers each application on a case-by-case basis, based on the individual’s work experience and the individual’s statement about the nature of the crime, the circumstances surrounding the crime and what the applicant has been doing since the conviction.  Mr. Loleas reported that DLLR officials and DOC officials agreed that the Board, without exception, no one associated with the Board has imposed unreasonable or inappropriate standards in the Board’s review of criminal convictions within guidelines of the law.  Mr. Loleas also reported that each of the mechanical boards within this Department evaluates criminal history information fairly and objectively.  Mr. Loleas stated that it is more the exception than the rule that persons with a prior criminal conviction do not get approved for an occupational license.   
DSPC hopes to establish training programs in the prisons for individuals in various areas, and one of the areas being looked at very clearly is the mechanical code for HVACR.   DSPC officials do recognize that there is a process when dealing with criminal convictions, and they do not want to establish a system where the individual is set up to fail; that is, a system in which the licensing boards would deny an applicant a license on the basis of a criminal conviction notwithstanding that the applicant obtained the requisite training while incarcerated for that very offense.  Accordingly, the Commissioner and Deputy Commissioner were asked to meet with the licensing boards to ask that each board consider the application review process as it might apply to individuals with criminal convictions who will receive training for a particular occupation while incarcerated for such offenses.

Sloane Kinstler, Counsel for the Board, assured both the Commissioner and Deputy Commissioner that each application presented to the Board, that involves an applicant’s prior conviction(s), is evaluated on a case-by-case basis and the Board considers the nature of the applicant’s criminal offense, the time since the conviction, the relationship the crime bears to the provision of HVAC services and what the applicant has been doing since his convictions and/or release from incarceration.  The Board considers most seriously the letter the applicant is asked to provide the Board explaining the nature of the crime and the circumstances surrounding it.  Counsel also advised the Board that it would have to consider the curriculum of such an occupational training program, once it is developed to determine whether full credit toward journey licensure should be given to an individual who participates in this occupational training program for the requisite three years while incarcerated or whether some percentage of the time ought to be discounted if the inmate was not in training for a comparable period time each day as an individual who received the statutorily required on-the-job pre-license work experience or an individual who participated in an apprenticeship program approved by the Maryland Apprenticeship and Training Council. 
A committee was appointed by the Chair to consider employment opportunities for incarcerated individuals, as it relates to the HVACR Board, and specifically, to offer recommendations to the Board on which, if any, criminal offenses might be disqualifying crimes for inmate participation in such training programs.  The committee will consist of two industry members and 1 consumer.  Matthew Warner, Timothy Craig, and Thomas Hayes were appointed to the committee.
Queen Anne County                                    
A contractor from Queen Anne County contacted Joseph Sliwka, Executive Director, with a question about electrical hookup and requirements for licensing.   The contractor was told that only local jurisdictions require licensing for low voltage hookup.  The State Board does not require license. 

Installation of Controls on HVACR Systems
Communication Cabling

During the March 2004 meeting, Board member, Mr. Maholchic, presented to the Board his concern that electrical contractors and other individuals, who are not licensed HVAC contractors, are permitted to install communication cabling for HVAC controls.  Mr. Maholchic is concerned that "untrained personnel are installing sophisticated systems, and when there are installation issues regarding improper installation, there will be no warranty support."  He maintained that installation of such controls requires specialized training in air and water systems.  Mr. Maholchic also added that the mounting and installing these controls should be provided by contractors who possess a thorough understanding of mechanical systems, air conditioning and refrigeration systems, water systems, and hot water steam.  Mr. Maholchic, requested a ruling from the Board that HVAC controls and instrumentation should be under the jurisdiction of the HVAC Board, thereby requiring a licensed HVAC contractor to install the system components.  

Counsel, Ms. Kinstler, advised that she had met with Mr. Maholchic and Glen Burns, employed by Mr. Maholchic’s company, Applied Systems Technologies, Inc.  Counsel had concluded that this is an issue that must be determined by the Board.  Counsel advised that the Board must determine whether the installation of the cabling falls within the definition of providing HVACR services under the law.  This issue would need to be addressed by industry Board members to determine whether these kinds of services fall within the definition of "installing, maintaining, altering, remodeling or repairing a heating, cooling, refrigeration, ventilation or hydronic system,” as provided in Bus. Reg. Art., Ann. Code. of Md., § 9A-101(r).  

As a separate issue, Counsel pointed out that, if the Board determines that the installation of communication cabling does fall within the definition of HVAC, thereby requiring appropriately-licensed HVACR contractors to install such systems, the Board may not be able to control whether local jurisdictions require an HVAC permit to be obtained for such installation because the local jurisdictions may still insist on an electrical permit being required for such work.  It is not certain how the permits are issued, if at all.  
The issue may not necessarily require a legislative change, but would require the Board to make a determination that this kind of work does or does not fall within the meaning of “providing HVACR services,” according to Bus. Reg. Art., Md. Ann. Code, § 9A-101.
The consensus of the Board during this meeting was that automatic temperature control (ATC) be within the jurisdiction of the Board and that installation would require license.
CORRESPONDENCE
Baltimore Gas & Electric (BGE) faxed a form for Manual J sizing that would be presented to the customer at the point of sale.  As explained in the fax, BG&E will require a Manual J form that the customer will sign in addition to the contract.  This will explain the size/type of equipment that the customer currently has installed as well as the size/type of the replacement system that BGE proposes.  BGE wanted to know, from the Board, if this form was acceptable.  In reviewing the form the Board concluded that the form was not in compliance with what the Board requested.  The form is okay for their company records, but more information must be provided on the form (i.e. low voltage calculations, etc.) to give to the consumer. Staff instructed to contact BG&E to convey this determination.
COUNSEL'S REPORT

None.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
Motion II was made by Mr. Thomas Hayes, seconded by Mr. Timothy Craig and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors go into Executive Session, at 11:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.  The meeting is permitted to be closed pursuant to State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, § 10-508 (a)(7).  The purpose of the meeting was to consult with counsel to review and discuss confidential materials pertaining to applicants for licensure. The Board reconvened into public session at 10:30 a.m.

Motion IV was made by Mr. Hayes seconded by Mr. Maholchic and unanimously carried that the Board accepts the dispositions rendered in the Executive Session.

Review of Applicants

The following applications to sit for examination were reviewed and the Board’s disposition of the

matters are as follows:

Five applicants were approved to sit for the master license examination.

Two applicants were approved to sit for the master restricted license examination

One applicant was approved to sit for the limited contractor license examination

Seven applicants were approved to sit for the journey license examination.

Ten applicants were denied to sit for the master license examination.

One applicant was denied to sit for the master restricted license examination

Six applicants were denied to sit for the journey license examination

One required to provide more information

Adjournment

There being no further business, a motion was made by Mr. Craig that all business presented be accepted, seconded by Mr. Warner, and unanimously carried that the State Board of Heating, Ventilation, Air-conditioning and Refrigeration Contractors adjourn at 12:30 a.m.

         (            

Approved without corrections

                        
Approved with corrections



Thomas P. Hayes



         November 10, 2004



Thomas P. Hayes, Vice Chairman




Date

IT WAS DETERMINED THAT THE NEXT MEETING OF THE BOARD WILL BE HELD ON WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER10, 2004 AT 9:30 A.M. IN THE 3RD FLOOR CONFERENCE ROOM
AT 500 N. CALVERT STREET. 
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